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1.   Division of Agenda  

 to consider whether the discussion of any item of business is likely to lead to the 
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Disclosable Pecuniary Interests, Other Registerable Interests and Non-
Registerable Interests including the nature and extent of such interests they may 
have in any items to be considered at this meeting; 
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1 - 56 
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Date: 9 November 2023 

Title: Application to vary the Premises Licence of 
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Recommendations:   

That the Sub-Committee consider the application for a variation 
to the Premises Licence and make determinations in respect of 
this application, namely: 
 

(a) to modify the conditions of the licence; 
(b) to reject the whole or part of the application; 
 
and for this purpose the conditions of the licence are modified 
if any of them is altered or omitted or any new condition is 
added. 

  
The decision must be in line with the licensing objectives 
contained within the Licensing Act 2003. 
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1. Executive summary  
 

1.1 The purpose of the Licensing Sub-Committee meeting is to 
determine an application for a variation to the Premises Licence at 
Things Happen Here, Meadowbrook Community Centre, 
Shinners Bridge, Dartington, Totnes, TQ9 6JD in accordance 
with Section 35 of the Licensing Act 2003. 

 
1.2 The Licensing Department have received seven representations in 

objection to the application and therefore the application will need 
to be determined by the Licensing Sub-Committee.  

 
2. Background  
 
2.1 The Licensing Authority received an application from Things Happen 

Here Ltd to vary their premises licence on 26 September 2023. The 
application is to: 
 

 Include the provision of live and recorded music (indoors and 
outdoors) on Friday and Saturday and New Year’s Eve from 
11:00 to 01:00.  

 Extend hours for supply of alcohol for consumption on and off 
the premises on Friday and Saturday and New Year’s Eve to be 
from 11:00 to 01:00. 

 Extend opening hours on Friday and Saturday and New Year’s 
Eve to be from 08:30 to 01:30. 

 
A copy of the application form is attached at Appendix A. 
 

2.2 The premises is currently licensed for the following: 
 

 Supply of alcohol for consumption on and off the premises: 
- Monday to Saturday from 11:00 to 23:00 
- Sunday from 11:00 to 22:30 
- New Year’s Eve from 11:00 to 00:30 

 Opening hours: 
- Monday to Sunday from 08:30 to 23:30 
- Sunday from 08:30 to 22:30 
- New Year’s Eve from 11:00 to 00:30 

 
2.3 A copy of the current premises licence and licence plan is at 

Appendix B. 
 

2.4 The premises is not currently licensed for the provision of live and 
recorded music because the Live Music Act 2012 automatically 
allows for the provision of amplified live and recorded music at any 
premises licensed for the sale of alcohol for consumption on the 
premises, until 23:00 at the latest. This applies to both indoor and 
outdoor areas if included on the premises licence plan. See 2.15 for 
more information.  
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2.5 The premises was previously being used as a community centre, 
but is currently being run as a taproom and event venue. It is 
situated at Shinners Bridge in Dartington, the location of the 
premises and nearby properties can be seen at Appendix E.   

 
2.6 During the consultation period, six relevant representation were 

received in objection to the application from local residents, a 
representation was also received from Dartington Parish Council. 
Copies of the representations are attached at Appendix C.  
 
Representations 
 

2.7 Issues raised in the representations relate to the Prevention of 
Public Nuisance and the Prevention of Crime and Disorder licensing 
objectives.  
 

2.8 The main concern relates to potential disturbance from noise from 
music as well as noise from customers when leaving the premises 
late at night. Reference has been made to the close proximity of the 
premises to a respite centre for children and young people and the 
possible disruption the extension of licensed hours may cause. 
 

2.9 In addition there are concerns about people lingering in the local 
area after closing time, leading to antisocial behaviour in the 
community and the possibility of criminal damage to nearby 
properties.  
 

2.10 During the consultation period the Police requested that four 
additional conditions were included to promote the prevention of 
crime and disorder licensing objective, which the applicants have 
agreed to, see Appendix D.  The Police have confirmed that with 
the inclusion of these additional conditions, they have no objection 
to the application.  
 

2.11 Any information contained in the representations which is not 
relevant to the promotion of the four licensing objectives (see 2.21) 
cannot be taken into consideration when determining the premises 
licence application. 
 
Applicant Response to Representation  
 

2.12 Following receipt of the concerns raised by Dartington Parish 
Council, the Applicant put together a response which was forwarded 
to the parish council for their comments. Included within their 
response was the confirmation that the late closing time of 01:00 
would not be used on a weekly basis and that licensable activities 
would only take place after 23:00 during a pre-advertised event. 
 

2.13 The Applicant also provided a copy of their noise management plan 
which is referred to in section M of the application form, in the 
section explaining how they propose to promote the Prevention of 
Public Nuisance licensing objective. 
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2.14 A copy of the Applicant’s response is at Appendix F. In addition, 

the Applicant confirmed that there would be no outside music after 
20:00. However, under The Live Music Act 2012, this could not be 
enforced before 23:00. 
 
The Live Music Act 2012 
 

2.15 The Live Music Act 2012 and subsequent amendments, allow the 
provision of live and recorded amplified music at any premises 
licensed for the sale of alcohol for consumption on the premises 
between the hours of 08:00 and 23:00, for an audience of up to 
500 persons. There is no way to restrict these activities through the 
premises licence during these hours, other than through the review 
process once a licence has been granted.  Any conditions on a 
premises licence which relate specifically to the control of noise 
from music cannot be enforced before 23:00. Music played in the 
background (at a level where a conversation can be easily held) is 
never licensable.  
 
Temporary Event Notices 
 

2.16 Things Happen Here have run events outside of their current 
licensed hours using temporary event notices (TENs). Since January 
2023, they have had 13 TENs covering 26 days. These events have 
taken place until 1am or midnight. 
 

2.17 There is a restriction on how many days TENs can be used in any 
one location of 21 days per calendar year (maximum of 15 TENs). 
This has temporarily been increased to 26 days (maximum 20 
TENs) for 2022 and 2023 due to changes brought in following 
COVID restrictions. These changes will not be extended after 31s t 
December 2023. 
 

2.18 A premises licence would not restrict the number of days during 
which licensable activities can take place, unless conditions were 
placed on the licence.  

 
2.19 As relevant representations in respect of this application have been 

received, which have not been withdrawn and mediation has not 
been possible, the Licensing Sub-Committee acting on behalf of the 
Licensing Authority must make a determination on this application. 
When coming to a decision, the Licensing Sub-Committee must give 
consideration to the Council’s Statement of Licensing Policy (the 
Policy) and Home Office guidance issued under Section 182 
Licensing Act 2003 (revised August 2023). 

 
Policy and Statutory Guidance 
 

2.20 Section 3.1 of the Policy states: The Licensing Authority has a duty 
under the Act to carry out its licensing functions with a view to 
promoting the four licensing objectives.   
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2.21 The four licensing objectives are: 

- The prevention of crime and disorder 
- Public safety 
- The prevention of public nuisance 
- The protection of children from harm 
 

2.22 Section 3.2 of the Policy states:  These objectives are the only 
matters to be taken into account in determining the application 
and any conditions attached must be appropriate to achieve the 
licensing objectives. Each objective is of equal importance. A 
licence will only be granted where the Licensing Authority is 
satisfied that these objectives have been met. 

 
2.23 Section 2.4 of the Policy sets out additional legislation, strategies, 

policies and guidance to which the Licensing Authority will have 
regard.  

 
2.24 The Guidance issued under Section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003 

which was revised and re-published in August 2023 state: The 
Licensing Authority may not impose conditions unless its discretion 
has been engaged following receipt of relevant representations 
and it is satisfied as a result of a hearing (unless all parties agree 
a hearing is not necessary) that it is appropriate to impose 
conditions to promote one or more of the four licensing objectives 
(paragraph 10.8 of the guidance). 

 
2.25 The following responsible authorities are statutory consultees 

under the Licensing Act 2003: 
 Devon and Cornwall Police 
 Devon and Somerset Fire and Rescue Service 
 Devon Safeguarding Children’s Board 
 Devon County Council Trading Standards 
 Devon Drug and Alcohol Action Team, NHS Devon 
 South Hams District Council Planning Department 
 South Hams District Council Environmental Health (Health & 

Safety) 
 South Hams District Council Environmental Health (Pollution 

Control) 
 
2.26 No representations have been received from responsible 

authorities.  
 

2.27 The Police have agreed to additional conditions with the applicants 
(see Appendix D). 
 

2.28 In addition to the above responsible authorities, any person may 
make a representation in relation to a premises licence application. 
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3. Outcomes/outputs 
 

3.1 When determining an application for a premises licence, particularly 
when considering appropriate conditions and operating hours, the 
following sections of the Statement of Licensing Policy (the policy) 
and Section 182 Guidance (the guidance) are especially relevant: 
 

3.2 Where applications have given rise to representations, any 
appropriate conditions should normally focus on the most sensitive 
periods. For example, the most sensitive period for people being 
disturbed by unreasonably loud music is at night and into the early 
morning when residents in adjacent properties may be attempting 
to go to sleep or are sleeping. This is why there is still a need for a 
licence for performances of live music between 11 pm and 8 am. In 
certain circumstances, conditions relating to noise immediately 
surrounding the premises may also prove appropriate to address 
any disturbance anticipated as customers enter and leave 
(paragraph 2.24 of the guidance). 
 

3.3 Sections 5.5.1 and 5.5.2 of the policy states:  The Licensing 
Authority will deal with the issue of licensing hours on the individual 
merits of each application, but the presumption will be to grant the 
hours requested unless there are relevant objections to those hours 
raised on the basis of the licensing objectives.  
 

3.4 However, when issuing a licence with hours beyond midnight it is 
more likely that relevant representations will be made unless there 
are higher standards of control within operating schedules in order 
to promote the licensing objectives, especially for premises which 
are situated near residential areas or in areas where anti-social 
disorder takes place.  
 

3.5 Section 5.5.5 of the policy states: The terminal hours will normally 
be approved where the Applicant can show that the proposal would 
not adversely affect the licensing objectives unless, after hearing 
relevant representation the Licensing Authority believe it 
appropriate to restrict the hours required due to the nature of the 
activities and the amenity of the area. If the Licensing Committee 
or a sub-committee believes that granting longer hours would 
undermine the licensing objectives, it may reject the application or 
grant it with appropriate conditions and/or different hours from 
those requested. 
 

3.6 Section 3.8.1 of the Policy states: The Authority recognises the 
great variety of premises for which licences may be sought. These 
include theatres, members’ clubs, sports clubs, cinemas, 
restaurants, pubs, nightclubs, cafes, takeaways, community halls, 
schools and off-licences. The Authority will not restrict access by 
children to any particular type of premises unless it is considered 
appropriate to do so in order to protect them from harm. 
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3.7 Section 3.8.6 of the Policy states: When deciding whether or not to 
limit access to children the Licensing Authority will judge each 
application on its own individual merits.  Examples which may give 
rise to concern in respect of children would include premises: - 
 
 where entertainment of an adult or sexual nature is provided 
 where there is a strong element of gambling taking place 
 with a known association with drug taking or dealing 
 where there have been convictions of the current management 

for serving alcohol to those under 18 years 
 where the supply of alcohol for consumption on the premises is 

exclusive or primary purpose of the services provided at the 
premises 

 where there are unsupervised areas (for example toilets, beer 
gardens, play zones). 

 
3.8 At paragraph 2.15 of the guidance it states: 

Licence holders should make provision to ensure that premises 
users safely leave their premises. Measures that may assist include: 

- Providing information on the premises of local taxi 
companies who can provide safe transportation home. 

- Ensuring adequate lighting outside the premises, 
particularly on paths leading to and from the premises 
and in car parks. 

 
3.9 The desired outcome is a determination of the application with 

reasons provided which relate to the four licensing objectives and 
when conditions are imposed, that these are appropriate to address 
the licensing objectives. 

 
4. Options available and consideration of risk  

 
4.1 The Licensing Authority may decide to impose additional conditions 

to address the four licensing objectives, or to amend or remove 
requested licensable activities. When coming to their decision the 
Licensing Sub-Committee must give consideration to the Section 
182 Guidance and the Statement of Licensing Policy. Reasons must 
be given which relate to the licensing objectives for any decision 
made. 

 
4.2 The Sub-Committee will need to consider the hours of operation 

proposed, the effectiveness of the operating schedule proposed by 
the applicant, the representations received, the location of the 
premises in relation to residential properties, the history of the 
management of the premises (if applicable), the evidence provided 
of any problems in the past, the likely impact of any extension of 
hours and activities, public transport, taxi availability, the right the 
applicant has to operate a business and balancing the rights of 
residents to the quiet enjoyment and privacy of family life.  The 
South Hams relies on tourism, with the population in the district 
doubling in the summer months with holidaymakers both from this 
country and international visitors who are, in the main, families 
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with young children and retired people – the very segment of 
society who would perhaps be deterred by anti-social behaviour. 
These, and any other relevant issues, may be explored at the 
hearing in so far as it reflects the four licensing objectives. 

 
4.3 A decision made by the Licensing Sub-Committee may be appealed 

by the applicant or any person who has made relevant 
representations. The right of appeal is to the Magistrates’ Court by 
virtue of Section 181 and Schedule 5 of the Licensing Act 2003. The 
Magistrates’ Court may dismiss the appeal, or substitute its own 
decision, or send back the case to the Licensing Authority with 
directions as to how the case is to be dealt with.  The Magistrates’ 
Court may make any costs order it thinks fit. 

 
4.4 The Licensing Act 2003 contains a provision which enables a 

responsible authority or any other person to apply to this Licensing 
Authority for a review of the premises licence once granted.  A 
hearing follows which enables the Sub-Committee to use the 
normal powers available, but also to suspend the licence for a 
period of up to three months or to withdraw it. 

 
5. Proposed Way Forward  
 

5.1 That the Sub-Committee consider the application for a new 
Premises Licence and make a determination in respect of this 
application, namely to: 

 
(i) modify the conditions of the licence; 
ii) to reject the whole or part of the application; 

 
6.  Implications  
 
Implications 
 

Relevant  
to  
proposals  
Y/N  

Details and proposed measures to address  

Legal/Governance 
 

Y The Licensing Act 2003 gives Licensing Authorities 
the responsibility for determining applications 
submitted under this provision. This is a statutory 
obligation. 
 
As there have been relevant representations in 
respect of this application which have not been 
resolved, this hearing must be held.  Relevant 
representations are about the likely effect of the 
grant of the application on the promotion of the 
licensing objectives, by responsible authorities or 
any other person.  The Licensing Sub-Committee 
must disregard any information or evidence not 
relevant to the licensing objectives.  
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The Licensing Sub-Committee must consider this 
application in accordance with Section 4 of the 
Licensing Act 2003, which requires that licensing 
functions must be carried out with a view to 
promoting the four licensing objectives.  The 
Licensing Authority must also have regard to its 
own licensing policy and the Secretary of State’s 
guidance, but may depart from both if it has good 
reason to do so.  Those reasons should be stated. 
 
The Act requires (Section 35) that in dealing with a 
variation to a premises licence application, the 
committee takes any of the following steps which 
are appropriate for the promotion of the licensing 
objectives: 
(i) modify the conditions of the licence; 
ii) to reject the whole or part of the application; 
The Sub-Committee must give its reasons for its 
decision to take any of these steps.  Similarly, if 
the application is rejected, the Sub-Committee 
must give its reasons. 
 
The applicant or any person who has made 
relevant representations has the right to appeal a 
decision made by the Licensing Sub-Committee to 
the Magistrates’ Court by virtue of Section 181 and 
Schedule 5 of Licensing Act 2003. 
 
On appeal, the Magistrates’ Court may: 

a) dismiss the appeal; 
b) substitute for the decision appeal against 

another decision which could have been 
made by the Licensing authority; 

c) remit the case to the Licensing Authority to 
dispose of it in accordance with the direction 
of the court. 

Financial 
 

N There are no direct financial implications to the 
Council from this Report. However, should a 
decision be challenged this could result in the 
Council facing an appeal to the Magistrates Court 
with the risk of costs being awarded against the 
Council.  

Risk Y The Licensing Authority must follow strict 
legislation in accordance with the Licensing Act 
2003 and adhere to the statutory instruments 
contained with the Act. 
 
All decisions must be taken in consideration of the 
four licensing objectives (section 2.21). These 
objectives are in place to give protection to the 
public from the potential negative impacts caused 
by licensed premises. 
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Decisions may be appealed (see financial and 
legal/governance sections above). 

Comprehensive Impact Assessment Implications 
 
Equality and 
Diversity 

 Compliance with the Human Rights Act 1998 – 
Article 6: right to a fair trial. 

Safeguarding 
 

 All decisions must take into consideration the 
‘protection of children from harm’ licensing 
objective. 

Community 
Safety, Crime 
and Disorder 

 Section 17 Crime and Disorder Act 1998 applies. 
Decisions made must relate to the four licensing 
objectives as detailed in section 2.3 of this report. 

Health, Safety 
and Wellbeing 

 All decisions must take into consideration the four 
licensing objectives, including ‘public safety’ and 
‘protection of children from harm’. 

Other 
implications 

  
 

 
 
Supporting Information 
 
Appendices: 
 
Appendix A – application to vary premises licence 
Appendix B – current premises licence and licence plan 
Appendix C – representations 
Appendix D – additional conditions agreed with Police 
Appendix E – location plan 
Appendix F – additional information from Applicant 
 
Background Papers: 
 
None. 
 
 
Process checklist Completed 

Portfolio Holder briefed  Yes/No 
SLT Rep briefed Yes/No 

Relevant  Exec Director sign off (draft) Yes/No 
Data protection issues considered Yes/No 

If exempt information, public (part 1) report 
also drafted. (Committee/Scrutiny) 

Yes/No 
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APPENDIX B - Current Premises Licence and Licence Plan
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Things Happen Here – Premises Licence Variation Application 
Representations 
 
 
1. 
 
12.10.23 
 
Dartington Parish council objects to this extension of the licensing hours and live and 
recorded music hours from 11pm to 1am on the days mentioned. 
 
This is because extending the opening hours would create a significant disturbance to those 
who live in the vicinity. 
 
Best wishes 
 
Dartington Parish Council Clerk and RFO 
 
 
17.10.23 
 
Dear Naomi, 
 
Thanks for your email and the redacted document which I will forward to councillors. 
 
The main concerns raised at the meeting were: 
That people would continue to linger outside the venue after the bar had closed and 
potentially cause a nuisance - antisocial behaviour, being loud and drunk - for longer if the 
licensing hours were increased.  
Outdoor drinking should be discouraged. 
The building is not soundproofed so sound can travel long distances. 
The area is rural and it's not appropriate. 
 
Councillors may modify their opinions when the see the redacted document, but they did 
seem to feel quite strongly about it - some live very close. 
 
Best wishes,  
 
Dartington Parish Council Clerk and RFO 
 
19.10.23 
 
Dear Naomi 
 
Councilors have made the following additional responses to this application. 
 

 There is a children's respite centre nearby to which these extended hours might 
cause concern. 

 Occasional license hours could be extended such as on New Years Eve & perhaps 
other special occasions but not as a regular weekly occurrence. 

 The noise already travelling up from the venue & across the field is enough. Many 
people here work from early morning so to have this finishing regularly at 1am would 
inconvenience more local people. 

 Transport; how are these people travelling home?  

 The likely activity in the surrounding neighbourhood will be outside the control of the 
venue operators. Clients will be leaving before and after 1am and will inevitably make 

APPENDIX C - Representations
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noise and disruption in the local area as they either wait for transport or walk 
towards, for example, the train station in Totnes. 

 In addition to the above it is almost inevitable that damage will be done to private 
property and public facilities in the immediate neighbourhood due to the increased 
presence of non-residents influenced by alcohol consumption and their peers. 

 This is inappropriate and unnecessary in a rural village setting. The peaceful 
enjoyment of the area by residents is already sufficiently compromised with the 
licence as it is, including the options for occasional later events. 

 
Best wishes, 
 
Dartington Parish Council Clerk and RFO 
 
 
2. 
 
23.10.23 
 
To Whom It May Concern, 
 
It has come to my attention that Thing Happen Here is seeking to extend their opening hours 
from 11pm til 1am. 
 
I strongly object to this request for the following reasons: 
 
THH is in a residential area close to care provision for children and young people with 
special needs. Complaints have already been made about the noise levels coming from 
Meadowbrook during THH events at the current opening hours. Extending them would only 
bring more distress to a vulnerable group of children and their carers and would fracture 
community relations. 
 
Dartington is a quiet village. Extending the alcohol licence beyond normal opening hours will 
attract people from all over the area, as it will become an after hours hotspot. This will 
increase noise pollution into the surrounding area from customers on the street and driving 
their cars after closing time. Requests from pub staff to keep the noise down are ineffective. 
This will cause distress and aggravation to the larger community, who live here because of 
the peace and quiet. 
 
Dartington has undergone rapid development over the last few years. THH and the lovely 
pizza place and pool have made the Meadowbrook area a lovely hub, but this request to 
extend opening hours will change the nature of what has so far been a mostly positive 
change. I hope you can see that our quiet village is not the right location for a venue with late 
opening hours serving alcohol. 
 
Yours faithfully, 
 
 
3. 
 
23.10.23 
 
In response to this application to extend the licensing hours on the times and dates specified 
in the application.  
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Given the physical proximity of the Robins Respite Centre and the potential for disturbance 
of the residents of the centre I object to the extending of the hours for provision of live and 
recorded music and for the supply of Alcohol for consumption off the premises where 
consumption could occur in the areas provided by Things Happen Here immediately outside 
the Meadowbrook Centre.  
 
I would not have an objection to an extension of the hours on the times and dates specified 
for the supply of alcohol for consumption inside the premises. 
 
Yours Sincerely 
 
 
 
4. 
 
9.10.23 
 
Dear sir madam 
We.live in a rural area and there is really no need for extended hours of what can be quite 
loud music. I love the venue but am very much against extending its licensing hours both 
for.performance or for drinking. 
 
23.10.23 
 
To highlight our concerns. We live within a few minutes of Meadowbrook and we can hear 
Things Happen Here events from our home. We are particularly concerned about the 
months in the year when our windows are open. This is a small village and hamlet. We are 
busy working in the work and we think it likely this will inevitably disturb our sleep. 11pm 
seems quite sufficient. We are fine with a New years event lasting until 1am. 
 
 
 
5. 
 
23.10.23 
 
To Whom It May Concern, 
 
Re: Application for variation to premises licence from Things Happen Here Ltd 
 
Things Happen Here, Meadowbrook Community Centre, Shinners Bridge, Dartington, 
Totnes, TQ9 6JD 
 
I strongly object to the request to extend the hours on these premises on a Friday and 
Saturday due to its close proximity to a residential care provision for children and young 
people, that also offers respite care to parents in the wider area.  
 
With respite care, it is important that the children and young people are able to rest while at 
their residential care provision, so that both them and their parents can benefit from this 
essential aspect of their care - the parents need a break in order to continue and don't need 
or expect their children to come back tired or distressed. Respite care often takes place 
during the weekends for children and young people who attend school elsewhere in the 
area.  
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To extend the hours on a site that is in close proximity, and has walls as thin as the 
Meadowbrook Community Centre building, where "Things Happen Here" is situated, would 
be irresponsible and none of us would be meeting our duty of care to these vulnerable young 
people if it is permitted. I am appalled that the request to extend hours has been made, 
when the respite centre has already complained about the volume of the live music events 
and the noise created when people leave the premises, and meetings about this have taken 
place between the Respite Centre and Dartington Recreation Association, who manage the 
Meadowbrook Community Centre. 
 
I also object to the extension of the hours for which alcohol will be supplied, as the drunker 
someone is the less regard they have for the neighbours and how much noise they are 
making, despite reminders from the pub staff.  
 
I speak as a concerned local and a professional who used to teach at a residential school for 
children and young people with complex needs, similar to those who receive care at Robins 
Child Residential and Short Break Centre, run by Lifeworks. I know the value of offering the 
right conditions for these children to flourish, and how transformative and life-changing these 
care services are for families. 
 
A once a year extension of hours, at New Year’s, may be able to be planned for. However, 
some residents are full-time and, in particular, any disruption to an autistic child or young 
person’s routine may be distressing for them and potentially increases the risk of harm to 
their carers. I feel that granting an extension of hours for this one event would only be able to 
be done with the full support of Robins management and it may need to be granted on an 
annual basis as the needs of the residents (and associated risks) will continue to change. 
 
Robins is a purpose built centre offering a vital service to the most vulnerable members of 
our society. If the pub wishes to offer extended hours perhaps can find a more suitably 
situated venue elsewhere in the Dartington area. 
 
I hope you can see how the detriment to the community is greater than the gain in this 
situation, and I urge you to decline the proposed variation to the premises licence.  
 
Please confirm receipt of this objection. 
 
Yours faithfully, 
 
 
6. 
 
24.10.23 
 
I am writing to express my objection to the application for extended hours(1am) by Things 
happen here Ltd.I am a great supporter of THH Ltd and really appreciate what they have 
created for families.The adults can enjoy a drink while the children can play safely within the 
sight of their parents.Wonderful! But 11 pm strikes me as being the appropriate time for the 
licencing hours to stop because ,apart from any other relevant issues,there is a respite and 
care centre(zRobins) very close by.How can you provide respite when there is drinking and 
loud music on your doorstep not only until 11pm,but now 1am is being applied for.I would 
like to register my strong objection to this application..Thank. you. 
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7. 
 
24.10.23 
 
To whom it may concern 
I strongly object to extending the hours of live music and the supply of alcohol for 
consumption on and off the premises on Friday and Saturday nights until 1am at Things 
Happen Here Ltd Dartington I live at Broom Park just behind the premises and am already 
disturbed by music and shouting on Friday and Saturday nights when I have to be up 
extremely early to go to work the next morning 
 
Also the proximity of Robins Respite centre and how incongruous it is to have the proposed 
extension so close to children carers and families who need all the rest and care possible for 
their well being 
 
I strongly object to this proposal 
 
Very best wishes 
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Things Happen Here, Dartington 
Conditions agreed with Police Licensing Officer: 
 

• When the venue is open beyond 2300 hours there will be a minimum of two Security 
Industry Authority (SIA) registered door stewards. 

• Capacity shall be monitored by way of ticket sales when the venue is open beyond 2300 
hours for a live music event. 

• When the venue is open beyond 2300 hours, all drinks will be served in toughened glass or 
plastic receptacles. 

• All glass bottles will be decanted into toughened glass or plastic receptacles before being 
handed to the customer. 

APPENDIX D - Police Conditions
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APPENDIX E – Things Happen Here – map of location 

 
 
Key 
           Things Happen Here 
            Robins Respite Centre 

Objectors 
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Dear Dartington Parish Councillors. 

Thank you for taking the time to raise your concerns regarding our license amendment application 

which we have addressed in a separate document.  

We believe Things Happen Here offers a lot to our diverse community and we want to work with 

DPC to continue to do so. 

We would like to reassure you that we have absolutely no intention of making extended opening a 

weekly occurrence or opening post 11pm on an evening where there is not a pre advertised, 

appropriate event. 

We are more than happy to make a commitment to the above - we have never, and have no 

intention of opening post 11pm unless we give notice in advance of any appropriate post 11pm 

event. 

The sole reason we are applying for the extended licence is to avoid the need to rely on temporary 

event licences as we have in the past to allow us to operate flexibly and not deal with the cost, time 

consuming admin and limits of always relying on TENS.  

We have run numerous events, including post 11pm finishes without incident or complaint and we  

trust that our detailed and accurate answers to the concerns you raised clearly demonstrate our 

good intention and practise and show why our application is supported by both our landlords and 

the Police licensing authority. 

Regards. 

Martin Edmunds, Jacek Zeigler, Sasha Edmunds, Jasmine Wooley – Things Happen Here. 

 

 

APPENDIX F - Additional Information from Applicant
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·       That people would continue to linger outside the venue after the bar had closed and 

potentially cause a nuisance - antisocial behaviour, being loud and drunk - for longer if the 

licensing hours were increased. 

We already host multiple events including events that run until 1am and we have not received a 

single complaint or concern at any time, regarding any behaviour of this nature.  

We have had zero incidents of anti social behaviour at our post 11pm events. We have not had a 

single reason to intervene or call the police on any of our previous events. If customer noise or 

drunkenness outside was an issue we would politely remind customers of their responsibility to our 

neighbours or ask security to step in if required but it has never been an issue. 

There is clear signage displayed in the venue and a notification on both our website and monthly 

newsletter asking our customers to be respectful to neighbours when leaving the premises which is 

being followed.  

·       Outdoor drinking should be discouraged. 

The amount of people drinking outside on a post 11pm event is negligible, generally a few smokers 

who may take drinks outside before returning inside. On these events people are attending to enjoy 

the event not to sit outside in the dark or cold or to consume alcohol at all hours. We have till data 

evidence that clearly indicates that sales of alcohol significantly decreases post 11pm and we have a 

wide choice of non-alcoholic drinks available.  

Before staff leave it is their duty to ensure our outside area is clear of customers, we have always 

operated this policy and will continue to do so.  

·       The building is not soundproofed so sound can travel long distances. 

We have sound curtains permanently in place alongside additional sound insulation which is used at 

all evening music events irrespective of closing time. We have a robust noise management process 

highlighting how we manage volume and the importance we place on keeping sound at a reasonable 

level for a building of our type and size.  

We are not the only source of noise in Dartington. Sound can travel from any location or event in the 

area. We are proud that we make every effort as noted above to keep sound to an appropriate level 

and have not received a single noise complaint from Environmental Health, DPC, the Police. We have 

met with one neighbour who contacted us via our landlords. This is the only meeting of this nature 

we have ever had and are pleased to be able to say that we had a positive conversation on both 

sides. 

·       The area is rural and it's not appropriate. 
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The area being rural has had no bearing on any event we have ever held previously, all of which has 

passed without issue. As noted, we have not received a single complaint or notification at any point 

from any organisation regarding any of the multiple events, including late night events, we have 

held.  

We would love some clarity on what is deemed appropriate in a rural area so we could answer this 

point in more detail. 

To be clear, the only reason we are applying for the new licence is to avoid the need to rely on 

Temporary Events Notices for some of our events. We have no intention of significantly increasing 

the amount of late finish events but want to operate flexibly and not deal with the cost, admin and 

limits of always relying on TENS. We are more than happy for you to forward this letter to DPC and 

we would welcome the opportunity to meet with them to discuss their concerns. 

It is important to note that we are here to support and work with our local community, based in a 

community centre, we are extremely mindful of what we bring to Dartington. We wish to work with 

the DPC to reassure them that we act with thought, care and consideration for all. 

We have noted that in the monthly council meeting minutes (available on the DPC website) there is 

not a single mention of any issues raised by DPC in reference to the many events we have held 

(there is no mention of Things Happen Here at all) which would indicate that no concerns have been 

raised in the last 6 months. At no point have we been contacted by DPC, or any other organisation, 

with any issues. 

It is also worth noting that our licence change application is supported by our landlords, The 

Dartington Recreation Association as well as Rebecca Barker, Alcohol Licensing Officer, Devon and 

Cornwall Police who is happy to add her name to this reply representing Devon and Cornwall Police. 

· There is a children's respite centre nearby to which these extended hours might cause 
concern. 

We have a good relationship with the nearby respite centre and have never received a complaint or 
note of a single issue from them regarding any event we have hosted at Things Happen Here. With 
our experience of running events, including post 11pm and noise management procedures in place 
we see no reason why this would change but would obviously deal accordingly with the respite 
centre if anything was ever reported. 

· Occasional license hours could be extended such as on New Years Eve & perhaps other 
special occasions but not as a regular weekly occurrence. 

We have absolutely no intention of making extended opening a weekly occurrence or opening as a 

late bar when there is no specific, relevant event on where we believe a late finish is appropriate. 

The only reason we are applying for the extended licence is to avoid the need to rely on temporary 

licences. We have no intention of significantly increasing the amount of late finishes. We currently 

hold a maximum of two post 11pm events (through the use of a TENS) a month. This is the sole 

reason we have applied for an extension to our licence. 

We have never opened as a late bar, have no intention of doing so and already advertise in advance 

any post 11pm finishes. Our license extension request will continue these practises. 
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· The noise already travelling up from the venue & across the field is enough. Many people 
here work from early morning so to have this finishing regularly at 1am would 
inconvenience more local people. 

We have not received a single noise complaint or comments regarding public inconvenience from 
environmental health, SHDC, the Police, Dartington Parish Council (not once has there been any 
mention of issues with Things Happen here in publicly available DPC meeting minutes) or from any 
other body. We already have run multiple events without issue. With our history of running these 
events in a proper manor and historic lack of issues to report, we see no reason why there would 
suddenly be a problem of the nature mentioned. 

· Transport; how are these people travelling home?  

As they already do without any issue that has previously been raised - car, walking, bike, taxi. 

· The likely activity in the surrounding neighbourhood will be outside the control of the 
venue operators. Clients will be leaving before and after 1am and will inevitably make 
noise and disruption in the local area as they either wait for transport or walk towards, for 
example, the train station in Totnes. 

As previously mentioned, we have not received a single noise complaint or comments regarding 
public inconvenience from environmental health, SHDC, the Police, Dartington Parish Council (not 
once has there been any mention of issues with Things Happen here in publicly available DPC 
meeting minutes) or from any other body. We already have run multiple events including post 11pm 
events, without issue. With our history of running these events in a proper manor and historic lack 
of issues to report, we see no reason why there would suddenly be a problem of the nature 
mentioned. 

· In addition to the above it is almost inevitable that damage will be done to private 
property and public facilities in the immediate neighbourhood due to the increased 
presence of non residents influenced by alcohol consumption and their peers. 

As previously mentioned, we have run many events including post 11pm and we have not received a 
single complaint re anti social behaviour or issues of the nature noted. The Police licensing 
department fully support our application. To reiterate, with our history of running these events in a 
proper manor and historic lack of issues to report, we see no reason why there would suddenly be a 
problem of the nature mentioned. We would also like to point out that residents may be returning 
from other venues in the area which we are not in control of.  

There has been no speight of damage to private property and public facilities in the area that has 
ever been reported to us or relevant authorities that we are aware of. 

· This is inappropriate and unnecessary in a rural village setting. The peaceful enjoyment of 
the area by residents is already sufficiently compromised with the licence as it is, including 
the options for occasional later events. 

We are very aware of our standings within Dartington and feel very lucky to serve parishioners as we 
do. We have a loyal local following who fully support what we do. We work hard to build good 
relationships with our community and feel very in touch with what is appreciated and needed in 
Dartington.   
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As previously mentioned, we have not received a single noise complaint or comments regarding 
public inconvenience or anti social behaviour from environmental health, SHDC, the Police, 
Dartington Parish Council (not once has there been any mention of issues with Things Happen here 
in publicly available DPC meeting minutes) which would lead us to believe the peaceful enjoyment of 
the area by residents is being compromised by our customers. 

We would like to reassure DPC that the information above is honest and accurate. The only reason 

we are applying for the extended licence is to avoid the need to rely on temporary licences. We 

have no intention of significantly increasing the amount of late finishes. This is the sole reason we 

have applied for an extension to our licence. 

Regards. 

 

Martin Edmunds, Jacek Zeigler, Sasha Edmunds, Jasmine Woolley - Things Happen Here) 
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THINGS HAPPEN HERE NOISE MANAGEMENT PLAN 

Professional grade sound equipment is in place, recommended, provided and fitted by our sound 

company of choice, Talking Slides, to ensure both the most appropriate volume and best quality 

sound for a venue of our size. 

Sound equipment is regularly checked to ensure it is performing correctly to keep to the appropriate 

volume. 

At all amplified live band events and all relevant late night (post 11pm) DJ events a professional 

sound person is in place controlling sound via our mixing desk. 

At events of the above nature, our sound person and/or a member of staff assess sound both inside 

and outside the building to keep volume to acceptable levels. 

Staff, artists and our sound person are briefed before an event on their responsibilities regarding 

event volume. 

Supervisors are briefed on the nature of each event at the venue to ensure they are aware of the 

nature of the event and can work with our sound person to ensure appropriate volume is kept to. 

Sound curtains are in place covering the two windows in the venue, behind our stage and sound 

booth. These curtains are drawn for all evening events to negate sound leakage. 

Sound curtains are also in place on our wall nearest to our adjoining neighbours to negate sound 

leakage. 

A sound limiter is in place set to 96db (the appropriate sound for a venue of our size as advised by 

our sound company, sound person and available on line information)  

Fire doors remain shut whenever music is on including sound check to negate sound leakage unless 

needing to be opened in case of emergency or alarm. 

Our entrance door into our lobby remain shut whenever music events are on in the evenings 

including sound check unless needing to be temporarily opened to let air in to cool the room down. 

Volume is set outside at a volume that allows people to speak comfortably without being disturbed 

in our licenced area. This volume is set by and regularly monitored by staff and agreed by artists. 

Outside speakers are set up facing away from neighbours, towards the road where there is no 

housing, to negate sound leakage. 

Signage is displayed by the venue exit reminding customers of their responsibility to keep noise and 

disturbance to a minimum when leaving the building. 

A similar reminder is also printed on our monthly listings and included on our website. 
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